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67 Coronga Crescent, 
Killara  NSW  2071

9513.1075 work

0404014725 mob

9498.3684 home

24 May 2005

Mr Gerard Menses

Chief Executive Officer

Royal Blind Society



1300 134 560 ph
4 Mitchell Street



(02) 9747.5993 fax
Enfield NSW 2136

Dear Mr Menzies

Two pronged business strategy to enable blind people to own and ride tandem bicycles with established Sydney and ACT recreational bicycle groups as a template to extend to other blind societies and bicycle groups in other Australian states:

(i) Invite a major bicycle importer to discount tandems to blind cyclists

(ii) Provide a tax deductible receipt to Sponsors who pay half the discounted retail price of each tandem

1.
Writer’s background

My name is Phil Johnston.  I have worked for the Commonwealth Bank for over 30 years.  I have administered several large ‘greenfields’ infrastructure projects which start from virtually unused land and become cashflow producing infrastructure ie tollroads, sewerage treatment plants, gas pipelines, airports etc.  I also deal with PPPs (Public Private Partnerships, where the public sector enters into agreements with the private sector).

I have been the Ride Organiser for “Muggaccinos bicycle group” since 1996.  I maintain www.Muggaccinos.com, which invites cyclists to 100km (ave) bicycle ride each Sunday from Nth Turramurra, Hornsby or St Ives to Galston, Mt White, Gosford, Windsor, Kurrajong, Springwood.  We also ride the Royal National Park and to Picton.  Muggaccinos’ rides attract between a dozen and 30 road cyclists each Sunday.  

In addition, Muggaccinos participates in long w’ends away about 6 times each year where we cycle each day and restaurant at night.  The group contains a diverse array of adults from all walks of life who blend well.  Several have experienced serious medical conditions or trauma accidents, and others with bad backs, which seem to make them more resolute in their determination to cycle on.

I also maintain www.KOMpm.com for ardent bicycle hill climbers.

2.
Approach from a blind person seeking to ride with Muggaccinos on a tandem

In late April the Hornsby Advocate newspaper published an article on Muggaccinos.  Sean Murphy’s wife saw the article.  Sean e-mailed the “Contact Us” address in www.Muggaccinos.com.   Sean’s e-mail explained that he was blind.  He asked if Muggaccinos could find someone who would partner him riding a tandem bicycle on Muggaccinos’ Sunday bike rides.

I e-mailed Sean welcoming his request.  I pointed out that I didn’t expect to identify a permanent partner to ride with Sean.  However, I was confident of identifying between 6 and 8 regular Muggaccinos cyclists who would rotate the lead rider role colloquially known as the Captain.  The rear cyclist is known as the Stoker.

The following Saturday I delivered a stationary bike for Sean to train on.  I also took Sean out on a 2 hour ride around his neighbourhood on an old tandem that Sean had borrowed.  It was old, heavy and small, but we both learnt from the experience.  The following Saturday two seasoned tandem cyclists, Mathew and Linda, assisted me accompany Sean on a further 40km ride at Lane Cove National Park.

Last Sunday, less than 3 weeks from Sean’s approach to me, Sean aka Smurf rode 60km on the back of a tandem on a regular Sunday road ride conducted by Muggaccinos.  Click on Smurf.  Click on
Scribe's rap of "Sunday, 22 May St Ives, Duffy's West Hd, Warriewood 'n Wakehurst Pky" 
Sean, in his early 40s, works in I.T. software.  Sean has half of 1% vision which is slowly deteriorating.  He has a wife, Deborah, and two young children.  They live in a house at Mt Colah.  

3.
Proposal to Clarence Street Cyclery which imports Trek tandem bicycles to materially discount tandem bicycles purchased for blind people

A Trek T1000 tandem bicycle retails for $4,999 at Clarence St Cyclery.  A T2000 is dearer.  Clarence St Cyclery has the import franchise for Trek bicycles.  Apollo and Cannonade also produce tandem road bikes.

This letter seeks Royal Blind Society to assist Sean, and any other blind adult who wishes to cycle with Muggaccinos (or with other bicycle groups which become aware of this business strategy) to purchase a tandem bicycle under the following two pronged financing structure which will not cost Royal Blind Society any money.

The two pronged financing structure involves:


(A) Royal Blind Society writes to Clarence Street Cyclery (see Annexure which provides draft letter), which imports Trek tandem bikes, asking it to materially discount tandem bikes to blind people;


(B) Sponsors (other cyclists and generous adults) provide half the discounted cost of each tandem and the blind person provides the other half of the discounted retail cost;


(C) Both 50% parcels of monies would be credited to a nominated 
Royal Blind Society bank account beforehand;


(D) Royal Blind Society would then place the order upon Clarence Street Cyclery, which would therefore not expend any monies towards any tandem bicycle, or be exposed to any counterparty risk against the blind cyclist or the Sponsors, 


(E) Royal Blind Society would issue a tax deductible receipt to each Sponsor for its donation which would not be less than $100; and


(F) Royal Blind Society would pay the Clarence Street Cyclery within 7 days of receipt of each invoice.

The annexure [3 pgs] is a draft letter from the Royal Blind Society to Clarence Street Cyclery asking Clarence Street Cyclery to materially discount their Trek T1000 and Trek T1000 tandem bikes for each sale to Royal Blind Society for use by a blind cyclist, conditional upon Royal Blind Society –


(a) placing each order for purchase of a Trek tandem on 
Royal Blind Society letterhead;


(b) naming in its letter the blind person who will use the bike; and


(c) agreeing to participate in a promotion of Clarence Street Cyclery’s generosity assisting blind people participate in road cycling.

I am confident that Clarence Street Cyclery will agree to discount the above two Trek tandem bikes up to 40%, because –

(i) it enables an additional selling niche which is presently not meaningfully available, which may otherwise go to importers/retailers of Apollo or Cannondale tandems (or evidence the writer import tandems directly from a large USA bike shop which sells them much cheaper than Clarence Street Cyclery); 


(ii) Clarence Street Cyclery’s prices for its Trek tandem bikes are almost double the price of the same bike available at some of the large USA bicycle stores (Bokoo Bikes Minnesota. Bike Rack Illinios. Bicycle Habitat New York) and approx 50% higher than charged by some of the large UK bike stores (Compton Cycles London and Scotby Cycles Scotland); and
(iii) provides good publicity to Clarence Street Cyclery and its Trek franchise in Australia.  

This should evidence the Trek T1000 reduced 40% from $4,999 to not more than $3,000.

This proposal is not merely seeking Royal Blind Society to ask a bicycle importer/retailer to demonstrate generosity.  

4.
Offer by Muggaccinos to identify/obtain sponsorship for up to 5 tandem bikes in next 12 months

This submission seeks Royal Blind Society to identify other blind people who wish to ride tandem bikes on Muggaccinos rides or other recreational ride groups’ rides.  I am confident that the bicycle group www.Muggaccinos.com (and their friends) and other bicycle groups will donate half the cost of up to 5 tandem bicycles over the next 12 months.  I have the drive to identify other generous contributors to Sponsor future blind cyclists, as Muggaccinos’ existing sponsorship capability is limited to about $3,000 over the initial 12 mths which equates to half the discounted retail price of 2 Trek T1000 tandems.

I am mindful that blind people don’t have the available cash that many non-blind people have.  I believe in the generosity of many of my fellow cyclists and my friends/associates when they know that –

(a) 100% of their donations as Sponsors will be expended on directly benefiting someone less fortunate (no administrative costs being deducted from their donations by the charity); and

(b) each Sponsor will receive tax deductible receipt for their sponsorship donation.

5.
Offer to identify lead cyclists to control 5 tandem bikes in next 12 months

I am similarly optimistic that Muggaccinos participants (and future Muggaccinos participants which become aware of this strategy) and other bicycle groups in NSW and ACT (I have contacts in Pedal Power ACT) can provide, over the initial year of this plan, sufficient tandem ride partners to accommodate up to 5 blind cyclists who wish to ride a tandem on weekend recreational rides provided by bicycle groups.

That is a large undertaking.  However, the diverse array of adults which make-up Muggaccinos’ evidence some with big hearts when it comes to a worthy cause.  As a seasoned bicycle ride organiser, I am aware of ride leaders from a few other local groups (Cyclops, Bike North and Gentleman Wheelers) and also Pedal Power ACT who may well similarly embrace assisting a blind person purchase a tandem bike and ride in their group, provided it is on the afore-mentioned basis listed under 4(a) and 4(b).  

Naturally blind people will often need to be picked up from their home and dropped home after each ride.  In addition, bicycle group participants will need to assist/lead blind cyclists into cafes etc which will be new experience to many of them.  Sean Murphy has achieved a lot in his initial three weeks of tandem cycling because he is associating with a group of people who enjoy the physical and health benefits of cycling, and are willing to assist others who are disabled who are often on lower incomes.

6. How many blind Australians could be cycling tandems in 5 years? 

This submission undertakes to –

(i) source in NSW and ACT over a 1 year pilot phase 50% funding of 5 tandem bikes; and 

(ii) identify a battery of lead riders for 5 blind adults who will rotate the Captain role.  

I am confident that after achieving this modest target, that with the right promotion, this co-operative plan can be extended to bicycle groups across Australia where abled bodied adults assist blind adults.  In 12 months time, articles in Australian cycle magazines re the success of this pilot could promote this co-operative/supportive model to approx 100 recreational bicycle groups and another 10 or so time trial cycle groups across Australia, thereby evidencing several hundred blind Australians enjoying road cycling within 5 years, and several thousand over the following 5 years.  

The “Australian National Cycling Strategy 2005 – 2010”, in particular Section 2.3 “Cycling Is Increasing in Importance in Australia” sets out the significant increase in bicycle riding in Australia over recent years due to improved technology, cheaper production and a more health conscious, aging population.  [I can e-mail this strategy report to you.]  Clearly an activity that many of us were competent in our childhood, namely bicycle riding, is on the cusp of a material upswing. 

I expend a lot of time reviewing cycling developments offshore.  I don’t believe this simple model has been attempted elsewhere.  Tandem cycling offers unique opportunities for blind people to push their cardiovascular systems, and soak up the sunshine.  Australia can lead the way by employing this co-operative/supportive model.

7.
Worst case scenario, quid pro quo and justification for tax deduction

I recommend that the donation of 50% of the discounted retail price by Sponsors (cyclists and other citizens) be predicated upon:

(a) Should the blind cyclist opt to abandon bicycle riding, then the bicycle group may purchase the bicycle by mutual agreement from the blind owner after a minimum of 12 months from the purchase date for the cost that the blind cyclist contributed to its purchase:


· Provides the blind cyclist comfort that he/she can get their cash outlay back if cycling becomes unattractive; and


· Facilitates the bicycle group introducing other blind cyclists into cycling.

(b) The blind cyclist should also be expected to make his/her tandem available from time-to-time to enable other blind people to try out cycling. 

(c) Those cyclists which agree to partner the blind cyclist as his/her front rider (Captain), and those Sponsors, be allowed to borrow the tandem from time to time to take say his wife or child for a ride. 

I believe that the fact that blind people receive a disability pension, together with (a), (b) and (c) above, provide sound reasons why Sponsors are entitled to receive a tax deductible receipt from NSW Blind Society for their 50% donations.

8.
Meeting to discuss the above

I seek to meet with you in the short term to discuss implementing the above strategy so –

(i) Sean Murphy may purchase a tandem ASAP, as he has cycled on three different borrowed tandems so far; and

(ii) many other blind people can each purchase a tandem bicycle and extend their physical, social and mental horizons by participating in recreational cycling.

Yours sincerely

Phil Johnston

